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It was with pride and pleasure that I welcomed everyone on behalf of Meiji Gakuin University to this year’s annual conference of the Iris Murdoch Society of Japan. After a fortnight of erratic but generally miserable Tokyo weather, the heavens deigned to bless us with a beautiful autumnal sunny Saturday on the day of the event itself.

Before lunch, the Committee Meeting took place convivially but earnestly with 8 persons in attendance. Professor Muroya, founder and former president, will henceforth become an Honorary Committee Member, it was decided. Next it was strongly proposed that the society look to the future. A more prominent ‘online’ internet presence was suggested and discussed at length as one possible way of ‘modernising’ our image and attracting new, younger members (young though all our current members are in spirit, if not in years). We will investigate the possibility of contracting a web designer to redesign the IMSJ website. This will be costly but, it was agreed, money well invested if the society is to survive and thrive.

Another welcomed proposal was to ‘broaden’ the parameters of the annual conference; to have a ‘theme’ each year that will allow persons to present papers of wider scope (20th century fiction in general, for instance) than is currently the case. If papers not specifically dealing with Murdoch are encouraged, it was felt, we might attract more potential presenters and attendees. The aims of the society must be forward-looking and positive, it was concluded. The meeting ended on a note of determination to ensure the society continues to exist and grow.

In the afternoon, three research papers were delivered, warmly received by the near-30 strong audience. Ms Naito spoke lucidly and provocatively of Platonic essences and notions of Eros in Murdoch. Professor Nakanishi intelligently and originally offered a lively reading of A Severed Head in terms of certain applicable aspects of Restoration comedy. I then attempted a close textual analysis of what I regard as Murdoch’s poetic masterpiece, her fascinatingly multi-layered ‘Music in Ireland’. After a break, the highlight of the day was invited speaker and renowned translator (the sprightly octogenarian has translated over 100 novels) Professor Onodera’s engaging, spellbinding talk surveying his prestigious, prolific career, spiced with sparkling anecdotes.

The post-conference dinner, at a Singaporean restaurant, involved tackling crab shells with the aid of pliers, scissors, and alcoholic drinks: a jolly and delicious end to a wonderful day spent with friends and fellow Murdochians. I extend my special thanks to the student volunteers (3 of my senior seminar members) who ably, smilingly assisted throughout the day. We will all look forward to next year’s event, and to keeping this important society alive.
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